 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

2:00 PM
DATE:

JULY 18, 2019
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 2:00
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Mark Adams-Chairperson, Larry Brown-Clerk, Robert Millward, Julie Booth, Darlen Spiegel.  Staff:  Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  None.
4. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  **Because the call to the public was addressed in this manner and did not specifically follow OR pertain to any agenda item.  The call to the public ended up in a conversation and the minutes are subject to interpretation and are deciphered as such**

John Jennings, a new resident has concerns regarding three structure fires that have occurred as total losses in the year that he has taken residence in the community.  Mr. Jennings also would like to know if the fire hydrant that is near his property is working and why other fire departments are getting on scene before our fire department.  Since there were many members of the public in attendance, Chief Villamor chooses to address questions and comments on an individual basis.  Chief Villamor states that his office is always open and invites any person wishing to speak to him with regards to operations, to please do so.  Chief recalls two fires and states that other departments do not respond to fires before Golden Shores Fire Department (GSFD).  The 911 tapes for both fires were obtained from dispatch and Chief Villamor invites any person to listen to the recording in the office if they would like to.  Chief Villamor explains how the 911 system/dispatch works and always recommends calling 911.  Chief Villamor states that GSFD and the water company tests hydrants to make sure they work.  The water company maintains hydrants.  Next person Richard Romines who is the resident of the Shore Parkway fire expresses that some of the questions that he has have been covered and asks do we maintain a ready engine crew on standby at this station.  Chief Villamor states that there is a crew ready 24/7.  Mr. Romines states that the fire was initiated much longer than what is recorded on record.  Chief Villamor states that we have the 911 dispatch tapes with Mr. Romines calling dispatch and offers for him to come listen together or anyone else who would like to listen to the recording.  Mr. Romines questions the delay in initial arrival and set up to hydrants.  Chief Villamor explains that the hydrant in front of the residence is one of the worst hydrants.  Joe Buckles makes note of the hydrant.  There is a discussion between Mr. Buckles and Chief Villamor regarding the history of the hydrant.  Chief Villamor states that there was initially 6,000 gallons of water on scene.  Mr. Romines says that the impression was that not all lines were charged at all times and that it is unacceptable that GSFD didn’t drop hose from the hydrant in an attempt to save his property.  Chief Villamor states that GSFD did not run out of water.  Next resident Dave Looper states that he spoke with the fire marshal and Fort Mohave tapped into hydrant and they got water from hydrant.  Chief Villamor states that it drops out of compound and barely feeds lines.  In addition, Chief Villamor explains that there is normally two personnel on duty and that day there were three personnel on duty the day of the incident and we have to make a decision to use the 6,000 gallons of water now or take the time to lay line and get set up and leave someone at the hydrant.  Chief also states that there were two personnel injured as a result of the incident.  A resident that did not state their name asks if a full crew is three men.  Chief Villamor explains that there are seven paid personnel on the floor.  Two on per shift and one shift has three personnel as we found money in the budget to obtain a third person.  The resident asks again on a fire how many personnel are on the fire.  Chief Villamor replies two personnel originally on initial call.  The resident laughs and says that is not adequate.  Next resident Dixie Waterhouse asks about having volunteers.  Chief Villamor states that we do have volunteers and explains that an actual volunteer called the incident in before the tone was dispatched.  That the crew were in the bays getting geared up before dispatched.  Ms. Waterhouse asks how many volunteers are available.  Chief Villamor states that it varies because people work but there are around 5-6 persons as well as off duty personnel.  Chief Villamor explains of a recent call where the crew was transporting a patient to the hospital, a tone was dispatched and there were seven personnel that came to that call.  Next resident is Mike Exsted who provides a history of volunteers as he is a past volunteer.  Mr. Exsted explains that we have never had available the resources or the money to have the type of department that this community wants and there is not a person in the room that would be willing to pay the taxes that it would take to have a full established eight man crew, plus medics and support people that we need.  Mr. Exsted asks the people where are we going with this, that we can’t afford what we want.  Chief Villamor explains that we do have a reserve crew.  Mr. Exsted states that we have to accept what we have and work together to speed things up.  One of the first things is to learn how to use the 911 system.  Mr. Exsted comments that there are things that the community can do to help the department and understanding 911 can speed the process up.  Mr. Exsted comments that people can pay for it in taxes or accept with what we have and streamline it to work.  Chief Villamor looks to positives using the Pinal fire as an example and is always looking to what we can do better.  A resident speaks that did not give a name and asks about a volunteer training program.  Chief Villamor explains that there are rules, regulations and workers compensation to comply with regards to volunteers.  The resident is in disbelief and Chief confirms as truth.  Next resident is Les Vorce who owns the Shell and expresses to Chief and Joe if the hydrant near store has problems to please check it out.  Mr. Vorce tells of a fire that happened at his store two years ago.  Mr. Vorce says that the department was there quickly and put the fire out immediately.  Mr. Vorce asks about training.  Chief Villamor explains that we own the property behind the station that there are vehicles on the property where extrication training as well as other training is performed.  When new personnel are hired, we test them and make sure they know what they are doing.  Mr. Vorce also states that the town wants a lot and people express complaint to him.  Mr. Vorce replies to people that they aren’t going to get what they want unless more taxes are paid and that you can get without giving.  Chief Villamor states that the District can’t charge anymore in property taxes that it is set by State Legislature.  Chief Villamor uses the marina as an example explaining that the District gets approximately $5,000 per year in assessed property tax.  Mr. Vorce commends the department, it is not a job that he would want, and if there are things that the community can do to improve services to the town to please let them know.  Mike Exsted speaks and asks Chief Villamor how relevant it is that ingress and egress be available to a property to adequately fight a fire and if there were any recent instances that impaired the ability of the department to do so.  Chief Villamor says yes and how the department could not get to the fire due to road blockage.  A resident speaks and states that the fire marshal says we can get hydrants from him as long as the water comany will put them in.  Chief Villamor explains that we used to have a budget and fire department would put in 5-6 hydrants per year working with the Water Conservation District however, it was found to not be legal and the project stopped.  The fire department used to install hydrants.  Joe Buckles would like to elaborate on fire hydrant issues.  Mr. Buckles spoke with Mr. Gibson and Mr. Gibson does have hydrants readily available however, the time, labor and costs are explained and there is not enough funds to adequately do that.  Mr. Buckles briefly explains some of the statistics of the hydrants with regards to the recent fires and how some of the hydrants are piped and flowed.  Mr. Buckles is willing to get with Mr. Gibson and the Water Conservation District to obtain hydrants.  Mr. Buckles believes that it is a work in progress and believes that the problem is above the fire department and offers for people to target above the fire department because it is above the department and it won’t happen in this room today.  The next person speaks again about previous hydrants installed by the fire department and size of the water line and were the rules different back then.  Chief Villamor gives brief history and where it has evolved.  The next resident speaks with out name and says let’s do just do it.  Mr. Buckles speaks and expresses that he will lose his license and he operates his system to strict standard and surpasses Arizona standards. The resident then questions the water company’s ability to help with the hydrant issue.  Mr. Buckles explains that he is more than willing to do the work, but it is a money issue.  Residents then said they would volunteer, and the conversation starts to get off topic with many people speaking.  Chief Villamor suggests getting a committee together to see if they can get funds together to do the projects that are wanted.  Chairperson Adams calls meeting to order saying that there will be no cross conversations.  Dixie Waterhouse asks if there something that the Board can do regarding the discussed matter.  Chairperson Adams says they can look at the budget.  Chief Villamor states that the Board and the County Supervisors have nothing to do with the subject and again expresses to the public to obtain the hydrants and the money for the line and fittings and Joe will put them in problem solved.  Next resident Archie Green asks if there is a map of the hydrants, which hydrants are good and which are bad, which are weak.  Chief Villamor replies yes.  Mr. Green asks how many tanker trucks the department has.  Chief Villamor replies two.  Mr. Green asks if that is adequate.  Chief Villamor replies yes for the manpower we have now.  Chief Villamor also explains mutual aid agreement.  Chief Villamor states that he will get with Joe and review hydrants testing so everyone knows what is going one.  Les Vorce speaks and asks Joe if the wells were set at the lowest setting and Joe replies that is not correct.  Chief Villamor explains that 98% calls are medical and provides informational statistics of June calls.  Les Vorce asks why we are charged so much for ambulance calls.  Chief Villamor explains that you are charged a fire department tax not an ambulance tax and State tells departments how much we are going to charge and provides previous tax history.  Someone asks if there is grant money available for hydrants.  Chief Villamor says not for hydrants that we have found and again suggest a fundraiser which then there would be a lottery system so fairly determine where the hydrant would be placed.  Chief Villamor also states that there is a reason that the hydrants are free – that they may be junk and the hydrants that we have put in are brand new.  A resident states he will volunteer to pick up any hydrants that can be obtained.  Dixie Waterhouse asks if there is a budget for the new fiscal year.  Chief Villamor says that the budget is to be approved during this meeting and elaborates on the revenue section of the budget as well as carryover and reserve balances and explains the information is available on the website.  Ms. Waterhouse asks when the audit will be and staff states that the audit is currently scheduled for September 11, 2019.  Chief Villamor explains assessed value and briefly talks about code violation issues.  Next resident speaks about weed issues.  Chief Villamor explains that we have no authority but strives to talk to owners about weed issues.  A resident asks why the fire department doesn’t have authority.  Chief Villamor states that it is a fire marshal issue.  And the conversation again turns to multiple people speaking.  A resident asks about abandoned structures which is a County issue.  Supervisor Gould speaks about the issue.  Chief Villamor explains the pie chart on a tax bill.  A tone comes through, and Chief allows the public to listen to the tone.  Next resident Dennis Mazur speaks and asks if anyone knows how long the fire was going before anyone called.  Chief Villamor explains that we don’t know.  Mr. Romines states that by the time he was informed of the fire people were already calling 911.  Chief Villamor tells what he was informed and speaks about the saves of that day.  Mr. Romines thanks the Chief for what the department was able to save and hopes that the gentlemen that were injured will make a full recovery.  Chief Villamor again says his door is open.  A resident then speaks to a person with the neighborhood watch and suggests finding a home in the community with a bad weed problem and suggests volunteers come out and clean the property up.  Chief Villamor explains that most people are weed responsible.  Another resident speaks regarding hazardous waste smells.  Chief Villamor states that it would be best to call the sheriff for hazardous waste however, we would investigate to be sure that it is not natural gas.  The next resident speaks and states that since they are not informed when was the last fire board election.  The Board replies that the last election was 2018.  The resident then asks when the next election will be and how many are up for reelection.  The Board states there are three up in 2020.  Chief Villamor and Chairperson Adams then explain how elections work as well as postings.  The resident then asks if the board meeting can be moved to a more suitable time so working people can attend.  Member Spiegel answers the question that there doesn’t seem to be a good time when people can come and says that the meetings are always posting in the Topock Topics and on the website and also says this is the first time this many people have come to a meeting.  The resident then states the reason why no one shows up to meeting is because of the time.  Member Millward then offers that the Topock Golden Shores Sanitation board meetings are at 5:00 pm and there is only one or two people that attend.  The Board replies that they could not change the time during this meeting and a person would like the time to be changed to let the board know.  The resident then states he is letting them know to change the time to 6:30 or 7:00.  The item needs to be placed on the agenda.  Mike Exsted asks how many people in the room are retired with a show of hands (almost all raised their hands) and how many people have been to a District board meeting in the last year (none).  Mr. Exsted states that the only time a person shows up to a District board meeting, sanitation meeting, or otherwise is when they have a bitch to pitch and this is not the way to handle the situation.  Other comments are made.  Chairperson Adams states that we need to close this call to the public because he has a job to get to.  Chief Villamor states that the agenda requests need to be in writing to be placed on the next agenda.  Also, a resident states that there is no way to get a hold of a board member.  It is explained that personal information is not on the website and to please submit questions and comments through the department and it will be forwarded to the person addressed.  There is much cross conversation at this point.  Not one person asked to listen to the 911 recordings.          
5. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of Minutes Regular Session June 27, 2019.  No discussion.  Member Millward motions to approve regular session minutes.  Member Booth seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Board Approval of June 2019 Financial Reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-34) generated from county reports.  No discussion.  Clerk Brown motions to approve June 2019 financial reports.  Member Millward seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  

7. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire Chief Report(s):  EMS/Fire Calls June 2019.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/Transports (18), inter-facility transports (5), fire related (14).  Chief provides brief report on vehicle repair.  Reports on the two (2) workers compensation claims as a result of boiling liquid expansion vapor explosion that occurred on Shore incident from July 1, 2019.  Both personnel will make a full recovery.
8. PUBLIC HEARING – BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020:  Chairman Adams opened the Public Budget Hearing at 3:17 pm.  No discussion.  

9. CLOSING OF PUBIIC HEARING:  Close of public hearing.
10. FISCAL YEAR 2019-2020 BUDGET ADOPTION:  No discussion.  Member Spiegel motions to approve and adopt the Fiscal Year 2019-2020 budget for adoption.  Member Millward seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
11. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  A resident asks when the public hearing was.  Chairperson Adams says that it just occurred.  Member Spiegel explains that over the last several months it has been discussed.  Chief Villamor also explains that the budget has been discussed over several past meetings and that there have been postings available.
12. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Board meeting time change a public request, volunteer requirements a public request.
13. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Chairperson Adams announces to the public that the next board meeting will be on August 21, 2019 at 2:00 pm.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 3:17 PM made by Member Millward.  Clerk Brown seconds motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Mark Adams, Board Chairperson


Larry Brown, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 21, 2019 AT 2:00 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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